## GENOCIDE ALERT: THE SYRIAN ARAB REPUBLIC



**Update: September 2014** 

Violence directed against religious minorities in Syria intensified from May 2013 to August 2014, and credible reports emerged of mass killings of Alawite Muslims and Christians in several locales. Chemical weapons attacks on Sunni Muslim areas of the Damascus outskirts in August 2013, allegedly by government forces, killed as many as 1,400 civilians and dramatically raised the stakes in the conflict by ensuring that a collapse of the Syrian government would be followed by widespread revenge massacres. Christian Solidarity International's Genocide Alert for Syria remains in effect. The international community should make genocide prevention the focus of its involvement in the Syrian conflict.

During the reporting period, the worst fears of Syria's religious minority communities were embodied in the formation of the Islamic State in Iraq and the Levant (ISIL, also known as ISIS, the "Islamic State," or da'ash), an outgrowth of the al Qaeda-linked Islamic State in Iraq which combines an unyielding interpretation of Islamic law with operatic violence, including public crucifixions of its opponents. ISIL's genocidal goals are explicit; one video released by ISIL in June 2014 called on its supporters to "break the crosses and destroy the lineage of the grandsons of monkeys." In May 2013, after capturing Raqqa, a city in northeastern Syria home to more than one million people, ISIL inaugurated its rule by publicly executing Alawite civilians.<sup>3</sup> In September 2013, ISIL publicly burned one church in Raqqa and desecrated another,<sup>4</sup> as part of a deliberate campaign of terror that drove most Christians out of Ragga province. As in Syria as a whole, they had constituted 10% of the pre-ISIL population.<sup>5</sup> In February 2014, ISIL issued draconian shari'a-based restrictions on Ragga's few remaining Christians, including a prohibition on public prayer and a special Christians-only tax to be paid in gold, warning, "If they reject, they are subject to being legitimate targets, and nothing will remain between them and ISIL other than the sword." The threat prompted a new refugee wave of Christians out of Ragga province, many into neighboring Iraq, where CSI teams were able to meet and interview them.

Other particularly brutal examples of ISIL violence against religious minorities include the execution of an entire Alawite family in the village of Zanuba, Hama province, in May 2014, and the massacre of 15 civilians in the village of al-Taliliya in northeastern Syria, probably because the ISIL fighters responsible mistakenly believed their victims to be members of the Yezidi religious sect. (Other reports indicate that the destruction of Syria's Yezidi community is already complete, the entire population having fled the country).

In early 2014, most anti-regime groups in Syria broke with ISIL over its power-monopolizing behavior and began fighting to drive ISIL out, with limited success. Despite their opposition to ISIL, groups operating under the banners of, variously, the "Free Syrian Army," the "Islamic

Front" and Jubhat al-Nusra, al Qaeda's official franchise in Syria, cooperated in committing acts of religious cleansing against religious minorities throughout the period May 2013 to August 2014, including:

- **June 11, 2013:** The sectarian massacre of some 60 Shia Muslims in the village of Hatla in eastern Syria. <sup>10</sup>
- **August 4, 2013:** The massacre of some 190 Alawite civilians, and the abduction of some 200 more, in rural Lattakia during the so-called "Barouda offensive" undertaken by the Free Syrian Army, ISIL, Jubhat al-Nusra and Ahrar al-Sham.<sup>11</sup>
- **August 17, 2013:** The gunning down of 9 Christians in the town of Ein al-Ajouz. 12
- **September 7, 2013:** The occupation of the Christian holy city of Maaloula, and the concurrent forced flight of its Christian inhabitants, attributed to the Free Syrian Army, Jubhat al-Nusra and the Qalamoun Liberation Front. <sup>13</sup>
- October 21, 2013: The siege and occupation of the ancient Christian village of Sadad, in which 41 Christian civilians were killed, including an entire family whose bodies were found in a well following the withdrawal of opposition forces. The attackers included fighters from the Free Syrian Army, Jubhat al-Nusra, and ISIL.<sup>14</sup>
- February 9, 2014: The massacre of 21 Alawite civilians in the village of Ma'an by Jund al-Agsa. 15
- **March 21, 2014**: The religious cleansing of the Armenian Christian village of Kassab by Jubhat al-Nusra and the Islamic Front, fighting with support from the Turkish military. <sup>16</sup>
- **March-June 2014**: A string of car bombings in Homs' Alawite and Christian districts that killed over one hundred people, following the regime's successful recapture of the city. <sup>17</sup> Jubhat al-Nusra claims responsibility for at least some of the bombings. <sup>18</sup>
- **August 2014:** The siege of the Christian-majority town of al-Maharda by Jubhat al-Nusra. 19

\_\_\_

## **MAY 2013 GENOCIDE ALERT**

Christian Solidarity International has issued a Genocide Alert for religious minorities in the Syrian Arab Republic, specifically Alawites, Shia Muslims, Druze, Christians, Yezidis and Jews. Conditions currently exist for a genocide of these groups by armed non-state actors fighting against the Bashar al-Assad regime, particularly Jubhat al-Nusra and other Islamist groups fighting under a wide and ever-shifting collection of names.

Syria is currently in the third year of a conflict that began with peaceful anti-government protests in March 2011, protests which were immediately and repeatedly met with deadly violence from the Syrian state. Because the Syrian state is dominated by members of the Alawi sect, including

President Bashar al-Assad, and because the Assad regime has historically protected and even favored members of religious minority groups in a region that is traditionally hostile to religious minorities, the uprising remained largely restricted to Syria's Sunni Arab majority (approximately 65% of the population.)

The militarization of the revolution, triggered by the Assad regime's unremitting violence against Syria's civilian population and large defections from the Syrian Armed Forces, which then organized into the "Free Syrian Army," did not change this sectarian dynamic. Weapons and funding for the rebels from Islamist-dominated states like Saudi Arabia, Qatar and Turkey, the superior organization of Syrian Islamist groups, and the preexisting sectarianism of the movement contributed to increasing Islamist dominance, until, according to one analyst, "By November 2012, the ideological spectrum of Syria's armed movement had narrowed to one ranging from apolitical Sunni conservatism or rural sufism, across the Muslim Brotherhood's ikhwani Islamism, to the rigid ultra-orthodoxy of salafism. There was little or no room for secular ideologies." Another analyst concluded in December 2012 about Syria's armed rebels, "The overwhelming majority, if not all, espouse an Islamist, jihadist, Salafist outlook." <sup>21</sup>

The Islamicization of the Syrian revolution has been accompanied by increased attacks on Syrian religious minorities from armed anti-government groups, including acts of religious cleansing, targeted killings, massacres, attacks on places of worship, and abductions. The anti-minority violence prompted the UN Independent Commission of Inquiry on Syria to warn in December 2012 that, "Entire [minority] communities are at risk of being forced out of the country or of being killed inside the country," a prospect that amounts to genocide under the definition of the Genocide Convention. In March 2013, Ambassador Frederic C. Hof, a former special adviser on Syria to the Obama administration, echoed this warning: "Left on its current trajectory, Syria is on the path to state failure and sustained sectarian violence, featuring mass atrocities and cleansing that could amount to genocide in some areas." 23

Anti-government rebels have cleansed several locales in Syria of their religious minority populations, most notably Homs, Syria's third-largest city, where nearly the entire Christian population of 80,000 was forcibly expelled,<sup>24</sup> but also Qusayr,<sup>25</sup> al-Burj al-Qastal,<sup>26</sup> and some rural areas in Idlib and Latakia province.<sup>27</sup> At least 14 minority places of worship across Syria, including Christian churches, Shia Muslim mosques and shrines and a Jewish Synagogue, have been deliberately attacked or destroyed. Car bomb attacks targeting Christian and Alawite neighborhoods of Damascus have killed scores of civilians and prompted many to flee.<sup>28</sup>

According to one particularly disturbing report from February 2013, rebels in Aleppo shot and killed an Armenian Christian man after checking the identity papers of all the passengers on board a bus and noting that his surname sounded Armenian. Two Christian priests traveling on a bus in Aleppo province were similarly singled out and abducted by rebels in the same month. Sources inside Syria have reported to CSI that several Christians in Raqqa City were murdered by Jubhat al-Nusra after the group seized the city from regime forces in March 2013. The UN Independent Commission of Inquiry on Syria reported in December 2012 that, "upon capturing Government forces," one FSA battalion in Latakia province imprisoned its Sunni captives, "while Alawites were immediately executed."

Abductions by rebel groups, gangs or common criminals, are a ubiquitous phenomenon in Syria and disproportionately affect religious minorities. In January 2013, some 50 people were

abducted from Hasake province in northeast Syria, half of them Christians. <sup>32</sup> A CSI source in Aleppo reports that abductions occur almost daily, "mainly of Christians, as they are thought to be the group that can pay the most for ransom." A Druze leader reported in March 2013, "Our people get stopped at checkpoints and are asked which sect they belong to. Once the militias hear that they are from Swaida [a province where 90% of the population is Druze], our men disappear." A Sunni anti-regime activist explained the targeting of Swaida's Druze, despite their considerable support for Sunnis under government assault in neighboring Daraa province, this way: "Jubhat al-Nusra sees the Druze as infidels, therefore they see attacking and kidnapping them as justified."<sup>33</sup>

Religious minorities in Syria have also been victimized by regime violence. Many Syrian Christian refugees in Lebanon were forced to flee by the regime's indiscriminate attacks on civilian areas. Regime forces murdered Basel Shahade, a young Christian political activist, in Homs in May 2012. Bishop Yohanna Ibrahim of the Syrian Orthodox Church was kidnapped in April 2013 after criticizing the regime in public; the regime and the opposition traded blame for the abduction of the bishop, who remains in captivity. The Syrian opposition has also blamed the car bomb massacres in the Christian-Druze Damascus suburb of Jaramana on regime intelligence services. The regime has contributed significantly to the sectarian nature of the conflict by aggressively recruiting Christians, Alawites and Shiites into pro-government militias. The Assad regime has historically tried to suppress non-Arab Christian identities, such as that of the Assyrian Christian population.

Between 200,000 and 300,000 Christians have fled Syria since the beginning of the war, <sup>38</sup> accounting for nearly one-fifth of the total Syrian refugee population, though Christians constituted only one-tenth of Syria's prewar population. Christian refugees in Turkey report that they are unable to stay in refugee camps set up by the Turkish government, as Jubhat al-Nusra and other rebel groups often impress young men from the camps into fighting against the regime. <sup>39</sup>

There is precedent for elimination of minority religious groups in Syria's modern history: following the establishment of the state of Israel in 1948, Syria's small Jewish population was subjected to repeated pogroms and systematic persecution by the state, leading to the slow exodus of nearly the entire community from the country.<sup>40</sup>

Calls for genocide against religious minorities from rebel leaders in Syria are numerous and frequent. The chant "Alawites to the grave, Christians to Beirut!" has been reported at antigovernment demonstrations since the earliest days of the revolution. In early 2013, a YouTube video surfaced of a young Sunni Syrian boy singing to a cheering crowd, "We will slaughter the Shiites in the towns of Kfariya and Fua" (two isolated Shia towns in Idlib province, which would later become the site of a mass abduction of Shia civilians "2"). In July 2012, a Sunni rebel commander posted a video on YouTube threatening to kill any Sunni who traded with Shia Muslims, "even if it is a single grain of wheat." Many Free Syrian Army battalions have named themselves after Ibn Taymiyya, a 14th century Sunni Muslim scholar who called for the extermination of Alawites. Following the religious cleansing of Alawites from the village of Jamaliyya in December 2012, a Jubhat al-Nusra fighter said, "We are defending our religion. This is what our revolution is about." In July 2012, a Sunni rebel fighter declared, "All Alawites must be slaughtered."

<sup>1</sup> Salma Abdelaziz, "Death and desecration in Syria: Jihadist group 'crucifies' bodies to send message," CNN, May 2,

http://www.cnn.com/2014/05/01/world/meast/syria-bodies-crucifixions/

"New Terrorist Video Rails Against Jews," *Anti-Defamation League*, June 3, 2014

http://blog.adl.org/international/new-terrorist-video-rails-against-jews/

<sup>3</sup> Lauren Williams, "Islamist rebels execute Alawite men in Ragga," *The Daily Star*, September 17, 2013 http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Middle-East/2013/Sep-17/231531-islamist-rebels-execute-alawite-men-inraqqa.ashx#axzz37SQRWgPX

<sup>4</sup> "ISIS Attacks 2 Churches in al-Raqqa," Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, September 27, 2013 http://syriahr.com/en/index.php?option=com\_news&nid=882&Itemid=2&task=displaynews#.U8OxIUCTFF4

<sup>5</sup> Chris Looney, "Al-Qaeda's Governance Strategy in Raqqa," Syria Comment, December 8, 2013 http://www.joshualandis.com/blog/al-qaedas-governance-strategy-raqqa-chris-looney/

<sup>6</sup> "Svria Crisis: ISIS imposes rules on Christians in Raqqa," BBC News, February 27, 2014 http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-26366197

"ISIL 'kills 102-year-old and Alawite family," *Al Jazeera English*, June 1, 2014

http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/06/isil-kills-102-year-old-alawite-family-201461143215253773.html

8 "Syria: ISIS summarily killed civilians," Human Rights Watch, June 14, 2014 http://www.hrw.org/news/2014/06/14/syria-isis-summarily-killed-civilians "Yazidis in Iraq: A Tough Time," *The Economist*, November 13, 2013

http://www.economist.com/blogs/pomegranate/2013/11/yazidis-iraq

10 "Syria 'Rebels' behind alleged massacre of Shiites," Associated Press, June 12, 2013 http://www.cbsnews.com/news/syria-rebels-behind-alleged-massacre-of-shiites/

11 "You Can Still See Their Blood': Executions, Indiscriminate Shootings, and Hostage Taking by Opposition Forces in Latakia Countryside," Human Rights Watch, October 10, 2013 http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/syria1013\_ForUpload.pdf

<sup>12</sup> Albert Aji and Bassem Mroue, "Gunmen Kill 11 Near Syrian Christian Villages," Associated Press, August 17, 2013

http://bigstory.ap.org/article/11-killed-attacks-near-syria-christian-villages

<sup>13</sup> Jamal Halaby, "Syrian rebels seize control of Christian village," Associated Press, September 8, 2013 http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2013/09/08/syrian-rebels-take-christian-village/2781763/

Anne Barnard and Hwaida Saad, "Assault on Christian Town in Syria Adds to Fears Over Rebels," New York Times, September 10, 2013

http://www.nytimes.com/2013/09/11/world/middleeast/assault-on-christian-town-complicates-crisis-in-syria.html

<sup>14</sup> "Syria: Opposition Abuses During Ground Offensive," *Human Rights Watch*, November 19, 2013 http://www.hrw.org/news/2013/11/19/syria-opposition-abuses-during-ground-offensive

<sup>15</sup> Barbara Surk, "Rebel attack on Syrian Alawite village kills 40," Associated Press, February 10, 2014 http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Middle-East/2014/Feb-10/246871-rebels-kill-21-civilians-in-syria-alawitevillage-activists.ashx#axzz37SQRWgPX

<sup>16</sup> Dominic Evans, "Rebels battle for Syria border post near Mediterranean," Reuters, March 22, 2014 http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/03/23/us-syria-crisis-idUSBREA2L0G020140323

Maria Abi Habib, "Latakia Offensive Stirs Dark Memories for Armenian-Syrians," Wall Street Journal, March 26,

http://blogs.wsj.com/middleeast/2014/03/26/latakia-offensive-stirs-dark-memories-for-armenian-syrians/ Sara Elizabeth Williams, "The Invasion of Kassab: 'We were evicted,'" Al Jazeera English, April 30, 2014 http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/04/invasion-kassab-were-evicted-2014427135553170283.html The bombings occurred on March 6, April 9, April 18, April 29, May 25, June 12 and June 16. See www.csi-

usa.org/persecutiontable.html

<sup>18 &</sup>quot;Al Oaeda in Syria claims car bombings in Homs," Associated Press, May 26, 2014

http://www.foxnews.com/world/2014/05/26/al-qaida-group-in-syria-claims-responsibility-for-2-latest-car-bombs-in-

19 "Al-Nusra Front threatens 20,000 Christians in Maharda town, Syria," Mideast Christian News, August 12, 2014 http://mcndirect.com/showsubject.aspx?id=56228

"Syrian Observatory for Human Rights warns: Mosul crimes may be repeated in Christian town of Maharda," Mideast Christian News, August 14, 2014

http://mcndirect.com/showsubject.aspx?id=56284

Aron Lund, "Islamism and the Syrian Revolution," Syria Comment, December 8, 2012

http://www.joshualandis.com/blog/?p=16910&utm source=feedburner&utm medium=email&utm campaign=Feed %3A+Syriacomment+%28Syria+Comment%29

Tony Karon, "Assad's Roll of the Dice," TIME Magazine, December 24, 2012

http://world.time.com/2012/12/24/assads-roll-of-the-dice-is-winter-coming-for-the-syrian-

rebellion/#ixzz2HkRUJpjk

<sup>22</sup> Periodic Update: United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Independent International Commission of Inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic, December 20, 2012

http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/SY/ColSyriaDecember2012.pdf

<sup>23</sup> Frederic C. Hof, "Sectarian Violence in Syria's Civil War: Causes, Consequences, and Recommendations for Mitigation," United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, Center for Genocide Prevention, March 25, 2013 http://www.ushmm.org/genocide/pdf/syria-report.pdf

<sup>24</sup> Periodic Update: United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Independent International Commission of Inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic, December 20, 2012

http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/SY/ColSvriaDecember2012.pdf

Aymenn Jawad Al-Tamimi, "Christians in Syria: Separating Fact from Fiction," The Henry Jackson Society, November 2012

http://www.meforum.org/3377/christians-in-syria

Mindy Belz, "Syria's Insurgency," WORLD Magazine, February 14, 2012,

http://www.worldmag.com/2012/02/syria\_s\_insurgency

Zubeida Malik, "Syrian Christians 'targeted' by rebels," BBC News, September 7, 2012

http://news.bbc.co.uk/today/hi/today/newsid 9749000/9749608.stm

Kim Sengupta, "The plight of Syria's Christians," The Independent, November 2, 2012

http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/the-plight-of-syrias-christians-we-left-homs-because-thevwere-trying-to-kill-us-8274710.html

"Christians being targeted by armed Islamist gangs," Agenzia Fides, March 30, 2012

http://www.fides.org/aree/news/newsdet.php?idnews=31308&lan=eng
<sup>25</sup> Sam Dagher, "Syrian Conflict Draws in Christians," *Wall Street Journal*, July 23, 2012

Hugh Macleod and Annasofie Flamand, "Inside Syria: Aleppo's Christians arm against Islamists," Global Post, July 31, 2012

http://www.globalpost.com/dispatch/news/regions/middle-east/syria/120731/aleppo-christians-islamists-jihadis-algaeda-irag-sectarian-conflict

"Christian killed in Qusayr, where two priests confirm the ultimatum to Christians," Agenzia Fides, June 12, 2012 http://www.fides.org/aree/news/newsdet.php?idnews=31707&lan=eng

<sup>26</sup> "Armed fighters deport Christian families from village in Hama countryside," UPI Arabic, May 10, 2012 http://arabic.upi.com/News/2012/05/10/UPI-36561336658991

Ruth Sherlock, "Syrian rebels cut off Bashar al-Assad's escape route," Daily Telegraph, December 17, 2012 http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/9751531/Syrian-rebels-cut-off-Bashar-al-Assadsescape-route.html

Zeina Khodr, "Syrian Alawites Abandon Homes," Al Jazeera English, December 17, 2012 http://www.aljazeera.com/video/middleeast/2012/12/2012121751749114473.html

Martin Chulov, "Inside the War for Syria's Mountains," The Guardian, January 28, 2013

http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2013/jan/28/war-syria-mountains

<sup>28</sup> "Violent Attacks on Religious Minorities in the Middle East since January 1, 2010," Christian Solidarity International

http://csi-usa.org/persecution.html

<sup>9</sup> "Armenian Christian martyred: violence and kidnapping continues," Agenzia Fides, February 20, 2013 http://www.fides.org/en/news/33257?idnews=33257&lan=eng#.UVIz02dvf3M

<sup>30</sup> "Priests kidnapped: the Church seeks contact with kidnappers," *Agenzia Fides*, February 15, 2013 <a href="http://www.fides.org/en/news/33236?idnews=33236&lan=eng#.UVIzvmdvf3M">http://www.fides.org/en/news/33236?idnews=33236&lan=eng#.UVIzvmdvf3M</a>

<sup>31</sup> Periodic Update: United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Independent International Commission of Inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic, December 20, 2012

http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/SY/ColSyriaDecember2012.pdf

<sup>32</sup> "New protests of the Christians of Mesopotamia against the scourge of kidnapping," *Agenzia Fides*, February 4, 2013

http://www.fides.org/en/news/33190?idnews=33190&lan=eng#.UVIzuGdvf3M

<sup>33</sup> Kinda Kanbar + Omar Hossino, "In Swaida, Kidnappings and Extremists Finally Lure Druze into Conflict," *Syria Deeply*, March 27, 2013

http://beta.syriadeeply.org/2013/03/swaida-kidnappings-extremists-finally-lure-druze-conflict/#.UX\_pBEqES\_M

<sup>34</sup> Fergal Keane, "Syrian Christians fear future as violence worsens," *BBC News*, July 21, 2012 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-19064703

NBC News, May 29, 2012, http://worldnews.nbcnews.com/ news/2012/05/29/11943194-us-student-killed-while-filming-violence-in-syria?lite

<sup>36</sup> Ian Black, "Syria's uneasy Christians feel both sides closing in," *The Guardian*, April 25, 2013 http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2013/apr/25/syria-uneasy-christians-both-sides-closing-in

<sup>37</sup> Mike Giglio, "A Damascus Whodunit: Syrian Bombings Kill Dozens," *Newsweek*, November 28, 2012 <a href="http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2012/11/28/a-damascus-whodunit-syrian-bombings-kill-dozens.html">http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2012/11/28/a-damascus-whodunit-syrian-bombings-kill-dozens.html</a>

<sup>38</sup> Barry Peterson, "Christians Under Attack in Syria," *CBS News: 60 Minutes*, March 29, 2013 <a href="http://www.cbsnews.com/video/watch/?id=50143877n">http://www.cbsnews.com/video/watch/?id=50143877n</a>

"In Syria, some 300,000 Christian refugees also fleeing from UN camps," *Asia News*, April 4, 2013 <a href="http://www.asianews.it/news-en/In-Syria,-some-300,000-Christian-refugees-also-fleeing-from-UN-camps-27566.html">http://www.asianews.it/news-en/In-Syria,-some-300,000-Christian-refugees-also-fleeing-from-UN-camps-27566.html</a>

27566.html

39 Susanne Gusten, "Christians Squeezed Out by Violent Struggle in North Syria," *New York Times*, February 14, 2013

 $\frac{\text{http://www.nytimes.com/}2013/02/14/\text{world/middleeast/christians-squeezed-out-by-violent-struggle-in-north-syria.html?}{\text{pagewanted=all}}$  Mitchell Bard, "The Jews of Syria," Jewish Virtual Library.

Witchell Bard, "The Jews of Syria," Jewish Virtual Library. www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/jsource/anti-semitism/syrianjews.html

<sup>41</sup> "#3734 - Syrian Child Wields Dagger, Sings Al-Qaeda Song and Vows to Slaughter Shiites," *MEMRI*, February 9, 2013

http://www.memritv.org/clip/en/3734.htm

<sup>42</sup> Ben Hubbard, "Hundreds Kidnapped In Syria: Britain's Syrian Observatory for Human Rights Reports 300 Abducted," *Associated Press*, February 16, 2013

<sup>43</sup> Mariam Karouny, "Shi'ite fighters rally to defend Damascus shrine," *Reuters*, March 3, 2013 <a href="http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/03/03/us-syria-crisis-shiites-idUSBRE92202X20130303">http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/03/03/us-syria-crisis-shiites-idUSBRE92202X20130303</a>

44 Marlin Dick, "A Sect in the Middle," *Daily Star*, October 6, 2012

http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Middle-East/2012/Oct-06/190351-a-sect-in-the-middle-syrias-alawites-generate-considerable-resentment.ashx#ixzz2HkRuOJ1i

<sup>45</sup> Zeina Khodr, "Syrian Alawites Abandon Homes," *Al Jazeera English*, December 17, 2012 <a href="http://www.aljazeera.com/video/middleeast/2012/12/2012121751749114473.html">http://www.aljazeera.com/video/middleeast/2012/12/2012121751749114473.html</a>

<sup>46</sup> Sam Dagher, "Syrian Conflict Draws in Christians," Wall Street Journal, July 23, 2012